# WINTER BIRD DENSITIES AND EASTERN WOOD-PEWEE BREEDING DEMOGRAPHY ACROSS A

# SAVANNA-WOODLAND-FOREST GRADIENT IN THE MISSOURI OZARKS

A Thesis presented to

the Faculty of the Graduate School

at the University of Missouri-Columbia

In Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree

Master of Science

by

SARAH WOLKEN KENDRICK

Dr. Frank R. Thompson III, Thesis Supervisor

MAY 2012

©Copyright by Sarah Wolken Kendrick 2012

All Rights Reserved

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I have been blessed in life to be surrounded by supportive, encouraging people, who have helped me in a myriad of ways. First, I must thank Frank Thompson, who gave me such a fantastic and fun opportunity. Thank you for always being a pleasant presence, quick to laugh and to help. You dropped everything when I had a question, no matter how many times in a day. This is rare, and I feel very lucky to have been your student.

I also thank my committee. Thanks to Dylan Kesler, who aided a clueless student in discerning which area of ornithology to study. Many thanks also go to John Faaborg for handing me the first bird that I ever held (INBU), for taking me to Puerto Rico, introducing me to great birds (and Medalla), and teaching me how to make a proper rum drink.

Many field technicians helped with this project, but I must especially thank Stephen Caird and Melissa Roach. Steve always had a smile and an optimistic sensibility when facing negative temperatures, yurts, and Peck Ranch. Thank you for your healthy meals, scientific mind, and ability to truly appreciate the beauty of a bare, freezing Ozark landscape. Roach was completely unfailing in her patience during commutes, her incredible sense of humor, robot dancing, and her dedication and hard work in the field. I was fortunate to leave the field season with a great friend.

Also, thank you to all of my supportive friends, academic and otherwise, who listened, gave me advice, and generally made life more awesome. I met amazing friends through the study of birds, namely Robin Hirsch-Jacobson, Andrew and Allison Cox, Alicia Burke, and Kaylan Kemink. Robin introduced me to nest searching and made it seem like the coolest job around, which it is. His great friendship, support, and imparted wisdom will always be cherished. I'm so glad he is teaching. It is his calling and his gift. Also, I cannot express how often Andrew and Allison's level-headedness, hilarity, and kindnesses have turned ho-hum days happy and made pleasant days even better. Both of them are joys to be around and I hold their friendship dear. Alicia is hands-down the sweetest person I've ever known, armed with encouraging words, open ears, and shocking comments to coax a smile. Also, thanks to Kaylan, whose genius and hard work is inspiring, and whose ability to eat lima beans from the can is harrowing. I also thank Jenn Reidy, who contributed data via countless hours in the field and comments on the study and manuscript.

I thank all the birds that captured my heart and, for the first time, gave me lasting career goals. Finding the nests of Acadians, Golden-cheeks, and Pewees changed my life. And to all the snakes, ticks, mosquitoes, and chiggers: I apologize for mercilessly cursing your existence. I know you play an important role in all of this...somehow.

I owe a great debt to Matt and Mary Wolken, my incredible parents and two of my very best friends. They always told me that I could do whatever I wanted, meant it, and did whatever they could to help me get there. Their love is boundless; they will never know my gratitude for their support. And finally, I must sing the praises of my best friend and husband, the one and only Kip Kendrick. His patience, love, smiles, and support throughout this process will never be forgotten. Many of his months were spent alone due to my field work, and he married me anyway. That is love.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSii
LIST OF FIGURESvi
LIST OF TABLESvii
APPENDIXix
ABSTRACTx
THESIS FORMATxiii
CHAPTER
1. WINTER BIRD DENSITIES ACROSS A SAVANNA-WOODLAND-FOREST GRADIENT IN THE
MISSOURI OZARKS
ABSTRACT1
INTRODUCTION2
METHODS4
Study Areas4
Point Counts5
Vegetation Measurements5
Data Analyses6
Distance Models6
Time-removal Models7

RESULTS	8
DISCUSSION	11
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	15
LITERATURE CITED	15
FIGURES	20
TABLES	21

# 2. EASTERN WOOD-PEWEE BREEDING DEMOGRAPHY AND DENSITIES ACROSS A

## SAVANNA-WOODLAND-FOREST GRADIENT IN THE MISSOURI OZARKS

ABSTRACT
INTRODUCTION
METHODS
Study Areas38
Nest-searching and Monitoring38
Point Counts
Vegetation Measurements40
Data Analysis40
RESULTS42
DISCUSSION
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS48
LITERATURE CITED49
FIGURES
TABLES

### **LIST OF FIGURES**

### Chapter 1

1.	Mean density and 95% confidence intervals based on the most-supported distance and
	time-removal model of birds in savanna, woodland, and forest, in Missouri, winter 2009-
	2010 and 2010-201120

# Chapter 2

- Relationship between percent tree stocking and clutch size (model-averaged mean ± 95% confidence intervals) of Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011

(n=111).....57

### LIST OF TABLES

## Chapter 1

1.	Study areas on which we determined winter bird densities by point counts in savanna,				
	woodland, and forest, in Missouri, winter 2009-2010 and 2010-2011	21			

# Chapter 2

1.	Study areas on which we determined breeding season densities and nest monitoring of
	Eastern Wood-Pewees in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-
	2011
2.	Results of model selection for most-supported logistic-exposure survival models and
	temporal variables for Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna, woodland, and
	forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-201159
3.	Results of model selection for logistic-exposure survival models and habitat variables
	with most-supported temporal variables controlled for in Eastern Wood-Pewee nests
	found in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-
	2011

4.	Model-averaged coefficients and 95% confidence intervals of parameters in the top 4
	logistic-exposure survival models of Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna,
	woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-201161
5.	Support for models predicting clutch size and fledge rate of Eastern Wood-Pewees
	based on percent tree stocking and date in savanna, woodland, and forest in the
	Missouri Ozarks, 2009-201162
6.	Descriptive statistics for Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna, woodland, and
	forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-201163
7.	Estimates of detection probability and density of Eastern Wood-Pewees in savanna,
	woodland, and forest from the most-supported distance-sampling models ( $\Delta AIC < 4$ ), in
	the Missouri, Ozarks, 2009-2011

# APPENDIX

# Chapter 1

 Mean detections/point based on raw count data for all species detected in savanna, woodland, and forest, in Missouri, winter 2009-2010 and 2010-2011......25

# WINTER BIRD DENSITIES AND EASTERN WOOD-PEWEE BREEDING DEMOGRAPHY ACROSS A SAVANNA-WOODLAND-FOREST GRADIENT IN THE MISSOURI OZARKS

Sarah Wolken Kendrick

Dr. Frank R. Thompson III, Thesis Supervisor

### ABSTRACT

Savanna and woodland habitats were historically prevalent in the midwestern United States and efforts to restore these communities are growing. Better knowledge of the responses of breeding and non-breeding birds to restoration of savanna and woodland is needed to inform management. Our objective was to determine densities of common winter migrants and resident birds in savannas, woodlands, and non-managed forests in the Missouri Ozark Highlands. We estimated detection probabilities and densities using distance and time-removal models to obtain robust density estimates. We surveyed 561 points along 42 transects, with 10minute unlimited-radius point counts at 10 sites across the Missouri Ozarks, December-February, 2009-2011. We fit distance models for 14 species and time-removal models for 6 species. Detection probabilities varied between distance and time-removal models and were affected by covariates such as observer, temperature, wind, vegetation type (savanna, woodland, and forest), and distance. Estimates from both model types followed similar patterns amongst vegetation types. Generally, restoration did not have a substantial impact on most winter birds, because density did not vary greatly for species across savanna, woodland, or nonmanaged forest. Dark-eyed Junco and Eastern Bluebird were the only species with considerably higher densities in restored savanna or woodland.

We also studied the breeding demography of the Eastern Wood-Pewee (*Contopus* virens; hereafter Pewee), because it breeds across a gradient of wooded habitats ranging from open-canopy savanna, to woodland, to closed-canopy forest. Our objectives were to determine relationships between temporal factors and habitat structure and breeding demography and densities of the Pewee across the savanna-woodland-forest vegetation gradient during the breeding season. We determined nest success, clutch size, fledge rate, and breeding densities of the Pewee across the vegetation types and tested for effects of year, stage, ordinal date, nest height, percent stocking, and percent forest in a 10-km radius. We conducted point counts at 906 points at 15 sites and estimated detection probability and density of Pewees using distance models to examine the effects of observer, type of detection, minutes since sunrise, habitat type, day of year, and distance on detection probability. We found and monitored 310 nests at 13 study sites across the Missouri Ozark Highlands from 2009-2011. Year, ordinal date, nest height, and stocking had very weak or no effect on nest survival. Nest stage had a strong effect on daily survival rate. Contrary to previous studies examining the effects of forest fragmentation in the landscape, period survival increased with decreasing forest cover in a 10-km radius. Daily survival rate was 0.977 (95% CI: 0.972, 0.981) overall. Average clutch size was 2.568 (95% CI: 2.456, 2.679; n=111) and average fledge rate was 2.2 (95% CI: 2.034, 2.366; n=65) young per nest. Only 4 (1.25%) nests were parasitized by Brown-headed Cowbirds (Molothrus ater). Average feeding rate was 7.89 visits per hour (n=56), and frequency of parent visits to the nest was positively correlated with nestling age (p=0.049). We recorded 20 cases of double brooding in the Pewee, and some successful nests were reused for a second brood. Pewee densities were greater in woodland and forest vegetation types compared to savanna. In general, restoration did not have a substantial impact on Pewee nest survival, because survival did not vary greatly across savanna, woodland, or non-managed forest. Given the negative effect of stocking on

xi

clutch size, weak negative effect on nest survival, and lower densities in savanna, we suggest Pewees are well-adapted to intermediate stocking levels found in woodland.

# THESIS FORMAT

Thesis chapters were formatted as two separate manuscripts for peer-reviewed journal submission. Therefore, sections of the introduction are repeated within each chapter, and a list of citations follows each chapter.

### **CHAPTER 1**

# WINTER BIRD DENSITIES ACROSS A SAVANNA-WOODLAND-FOREST GRADIENT

### ABSTRACT

Savanna and woodland habitats were historically prevalent in the midwestern United States and efforts to restore these communities are growing. Better knowledge of the responses of breeding and non-breeding birds to restoration of savanna and woodland is needed to inform management. Our objective was to determine densities of common winter migrants and resident birds in savannas, woodlands, and non-managed forests in the Missouri Ozark Highlands. We surveyed 561 points along 42 transects, with 10-minute unlimited-radius point counts at 10 sites across the Missouri Ozarks, December-February, 2009-2011. We estimated detection probabilities and densities using distance and time-removal models to obtain robust density estimates. We fit distance models for 14 species: American Robin (Turdus migratorius), Black-capped and Carolina Chickadee (Poecile atricapillus, P. carolinensis) pooled, Brown Creeper (Certhia americana), Carolina Wren (Thryothorus ludovicianus), Dark-eyed Junco (Junco hyemalis), Downy Woodpecker(Picoides pubescens), Eastern Bluebird (Sialia sialis), Goldencrowned Kinglet (Regulus satrapa), Hairy Woodpecker (Picoides villosus), Northern Flicker (Colaptes auratus), Pileated Woodpecker (Dryocopus pileatus), Red-bellied Woodpecker (Melanerpes carolinus), Tufted Titmouse (Baeolophus bicolor), and White-breasted Nuthatch (Sitta carolinensis). We fit time-removal models for 6 species: Brown Creeper, Downy Woodpecker, Golden-crowned Kinglet, Hairy Woodpecker, Tufted Titmouse, and Whitebreasted Nuthatch. Detection probabilities varied between distance and time-removal models

and were affected by covariates such as observer, temperature, wind, vegetation type (savanna, woodland, and forest), and distance. Distance model density estimates were almost always higher than those from time-removal models. However, estimates from both model types generally followed similar patterns amongst vegetation types. Generally, restoration did not have a substantial impact on most winter birds, because density did not vary greatly across savanna, woodland, or non-managed forest. Dark-eyed Junco and Eastern Bluebird were the only species with considerably higher densities in restored savanna or woodland in winter.

### INTRODUCTION

Savanna and woodland are natural communities that were historically prevalent in Missouri and across the Midwestern United States. Oak savanna covered 11-13 million hectares prior to European settlement, but only 2607 hectares remained in the Midwest by 1985(Nuzzo 1986). An estimated 971,000 hectares of degraded oak woodland exists in Missouri and is primarily found in the Ozark Highlands (Spencer et al. 1992). Approximately 22 000 hectares of oak woodland are currently being restored in the state by the Missouri Department of Conservation (MDC), the Missouri Department of Natural Resources (DNR), and The Nature Conservancy (TNC; K. Borisenko, pers. comm.; K. McCarty, pers. comm.; D. Ladd, pers. comm.). Various land-use changes with the arrival of settlers and prolonged fire suppression led to forest succession that degraded most oak savanna within 20-40 years (Nuzzo 1986; Peterson and Reich 2001). An estimated 24 700-49 400 hectares of restorable oak savanna maintain floristic diversity to justify preservation in the state of Missouri (Currier 1993), or 0.1-0.2% of the state's total area. Common management tools for savanna and woodland restoration include mechanical thinning and prescribed fire. Mechanical thinning is used to open the canopy, allowing sunlight to reach ground vegetation. Prescribed fire kills small diameter woody species and encourages growth of grasses and forbs. The effects of different fire frequencies were

observed over a 32-year period across a gradient of burned savanna in Minnesota (Peterson and Reich 2001). Tree density and basal area decreased with increased fire frequency, and these declines were correlated with fire frequency (Peterson and Reich 2001). Thus, vegetation structure is affected by fire frequency in woodland and savanna restoration. Restoring savanna and woodland can promote biodiversity and may provide additional habitat for species bestadapted to open wooded habitats or adjacent, larger patches of forest or grassland (Davis et al. 2000).

Savanna and woodland restoration has varied effects on bird communities. Species richness was higher on burned savanna sites, with an average of 31 species, compared to unburned savanna sites, with an average of 20 species in central Minnesota (Davis et al. 2000). Densities of all bird species were also higher on burned units with  $6.95 \pm 1.26$  birds/ha, compared to unburned units with  $3.82 \pm 0.065$  birds/ha (Davis et al. 2000). In Indiana, fire frequency in savannas and woodlands was positively correlated with species diversity and density of the most threatened species (Grundel and Pavlovic 2007a). Most studies of avian response to restoration occurred during the breeding season, though a few examined temperate areas in the winter months (Zeller and Collazo 1995; Kreisel and Stein 1999). Winter studies, however, usually take place in non-temperate overwintering habitat (Gutzwiller 1991; Cox and Jones 2009) or use a focal species to illustrate the effects of fire (Kreisel and Stein 1999; Covert-Bratland et al. 2006; Cox and Jones 2009). However, Grundel and Pavlovic (2007a, 2007b) determined bird abundance during winter, spring and fall migrations, and breeding season across a gradient of wooded habitats ranging from open savanna to forest in northwestern Indiana. Otherwise, there is little information on non-breeding bird densities in savanna and woodland restoration areas in the Midwest.

We estimated densities of winter resident bird species across savanna, woodland, and forest habitats throughout the Missouri Ozarks using distance and time-removal models. We hypothesized that winter bird densities differed among savanna, woodland, and forest habitats. We predicted densities of bark-gleaning birds would increase across a gradient of increasing tree stocking, because an increase in the number of trees may provide increased foraging substrate. For example, bark-gleaning insectivores preferred selectively logged plots in burned areas and unlogged plots in unburned areas compared to heavily logged sites in winter in Arizona; this included common species such as Hairy Woodpecker (*Picoides villosus*) and White-breasted Nuthatch (*Sitta carolinensis*; Blake 1982). Finally, we predicted that birds associated with open or early successional habitats would decrease across a gradient from savanna to woodland to forest because of an increase in tree stocking. Winter species associated with open habitats like Western Bluebird (*Sialia mexicana*) and Dark-eyed Junco (*Junco hyemalis*) preferred areas with the most logging in both burned and unburned plots in Arizona (Blake 1982).

### METHODS

### Study Areas

We selected 10 study areas across the Missouri Ozark Highlands owned by MDC (conservation areas), DNR (state parks), and TNC by contacting managers and asking for examples of managed savannas or woodland that had largely achieved desired conditions and had adjacent areas of non-managed mature forest on similar landforms (Table 1). The total managed and unmanaged area of study sites ranged from 162 – 15 378 hectares. The Ozark Highlands Region is equally divided between steep and rolling hills, and gently rolling plains, ranging in elevation from 100-600 m (McNab and Avers 1994). The region includes mosaics of oak-hickory and oak-hickory-pine forest, bluestem (*Andropogon gerardii, Schizachyrium* 

*scoparium*) prairie, and Eastern red cedar (*Juniperus virginiana*) glades (McNab and Avers 1994). Upland and mesic slopes include post oak (*Quercus stellata*), blackjack oak (*Q. marilandica*), shortleaf pine (*Pinus echinata*), white oak (*Q. alba*), northern red-oak (*Q. rubra*), bitternut hickory (*Carya cordiformis*) and flowering dogwood (*Cornus florida*;(McNab and Avers 1994).

### Point Counts

We surveyed bird abundance by point counts. We located points by randomly placing a 250-m grid over a site so that 9-14 points fell within the boundaries, and points were > 50 m from the edge of the site. We conducted 10-minute unlimited-radius point counts in all temperatures and weather with the exception of rain and winds above roughly 13 kph. We measured the distance to each bird detection with a Bushnell Yardage Pro laser range-finder (Bushnell, Overland Park, KS, USA), or distance was estimated when obstructions existed between the observer and detection. We recorded the time of each detection, and the temperature, wind speed, cloud cover, and precipitation at the beginning of each count. Wind speed was measured as 0-3 on the Beaufort scale. All counts took place between sunrise and noon, except for 2 transects conducted later in the day due to time and travel constraints. Two observers conducted all surveys with nearly equal survey effort between observers. Each point was surveyed once so we could maximize the number of points and study areas.

### Vegetation Measurements

We recorded diameter at breast height (DBH) and species of all trees in an 11.3-m radius around each surveyed point and calculated percent tree stocking based on trees > 4 cm DBH. Tree stocking is a measure of the amount of growing space occupied by trees based on basal area, tree diameters, and stems/ha (Johnson et al. 2009). We classified points as savanna, woodland, or forest if stocking was < 50%, 50%-80%, or > 80%, respectively. These categories

are similar to those based on canopy closure used to classify these vegetation types (Nelson 1985; Forest Service 2005), however, we believed percent stocking was a better measure of dominance of trees on a site.

### Data Analyses

We estimated detection probabilities and bird densities in savanna, woodland, and forest using distance and time-removal models in Program Distance and Program MARK, respectively. We ran analyses for species with nearly 50 detections because models performed poorly or failed to converge for species with < 50 detections. We truncated the plot radius at the 90<sup>th</sup> percentile of distances to detections for each species (Buckland et al. 2001). We considered candidate models with the effects of observer, temperature, wind, vegetation type, and distance, singly and in all additive combinations. We evaluated model support using Akaike's information criterion adjusted for small sample sizes (AIC<sub>c</sub>). Modeled species were chosen based on sample size and how well raw data fit the assumptions of each modeling approach. We report detection probabilities and densities from the best distance and time-removal model as well as the mean density from both models to provide robust results. We also provide uncorrected count data of all species detected as the mean number of detections/point for each species in each vegetation type.

### **Distance Models**

Distance sampling estimates density based on distance to detected individuals, assuming detectability decreases with increasing distance between the detection and the observer (Buckland et al. 2001). This method assumes 1) objects at a distance of zero are always detected, 2) objects are detected at their initial location (no movement in response to the observer or other influences), and 3) distances are measured accurately (Buckland et al. 2001).

We first fit null models in Program Distance 6.0 (Thomas et al. 2010) with hazard-rate and halfnormal key functions with manual selection of zero model parameters to determine which key function best fit the data. We then proceeded using the most-supported function and fit a conventional distance sampling model (CDS) with a global detection function and a CDS model with detection functions stratified by vegetation type (models labeled CDS HABITAT). CDS models were used for null models, and multiple covariate distance sampling for all others. We also considered multiple covariate distance models for single and additive combinations of observer, temperature, wind, and vegetation type. If species were often found in flocks (defined here as 4 or more individuals of the same species equidistant from the observer), observations were coded as clustered instead of single and each detection was assigned a cluster (or flock) size. Wind was coded binomially as low (levels 0 or 1 on the Beaufort scale) or high (levels 2 or 3 on the Beaufort scale). We manually selected starting points for parameter adjustment, based on the parameter point estimates of the null model. We assessed model fit using Kolmogorov-Smirnov goodness-of-fit and ranked model support using AIC<sub>c</sub>.

### **Time-removal Models**

We also estimated detection probability and density using a removal-model framework (Farnsworth et al. 2002) based on Huggins closed-capture and Huggins full heterogeneity models (Huggins 1989) in Program MARK (White and Burnham 1999). Huggins models are based on conditional likelihood theory, where individuals not detected are not included in analysis and allow for the incorporation of covariates affecting detection. Time-removal models base density estimates on the time interval in which an individual is first detected, and detection probability is modeled as a decline in the number of individuals detected through subsequent time intervals (Farnsworth et al. 2002). We considered time-removal models that allow for heterogeneity by

estimating detection probabilities for an easy-to-detect group (group 1) and a hard-to-detect group (group 2). The assumptions for time-removal models are 1) the population of interest is closed, 2) there is no double-counting, 3) all members of group 1 are detected in the first interval, 4) all members of group 2 not detected in the first interval have a constant detection probability, and 5) for limited-radius counts, observers accurately assign birds to appropriate radii (Farnsworth et al. 2002). Time-removal models address both components of detection probability: availability (probability that a bird sings during a count) and detectability (probability that the bird is detected, given that it sings). We created encounter histories by dividing a 10-minute count into 5, 2-minute intervals (i.e. encounter history of '10000' if detected in the first 2-minute interval of the count, '01000' if detected in the second interval, and so on). We first evaluated support for null models with and without heterogeneity and used the most-supported model to construct models incorporating singular and additive combinations of observer, temperature, wind, distance, and vegetation type. We ranked models using AIC<sub>c</sub> and report the detection probability and density estimate for each species from the top-ranked model. Density estimates were based on the area sampled by all points surveyed to account for points where species were not detected, since Huggins models are based on a conditional likelihood theory.

### RESULTS

Two observers surveyed 292 and 269 points in the winter of 2009-10 and 2010-11, respectively, from 12 December to 22 February and detected 37 species. We classified 165 points as savanna, 179 as woodland, and 217 as forest based on tree stocking levels. We detected 1-224 individuals of 37 species (Appendix 1).

We fitted 14 species with distance models and 6 species with time-removal models (Tables 2 and 3). Due to the sensitivity of Programs MARK and Distance to small sample size, many species lacked adequate number of detections and resulted in models with poor goodness-of-fit or models that failed to converge. Buckland suggests a sample size of 60-80 detections as a general minimum (Buckland 2001), and nearly all species modeled with distance sampling met this suggestion and most exceeded it with detections ranging from 49 to 202 detections. Only 2 of 14 species had < 60 detections (Brown Creeper (*Certhia americana*): 49; Eastern Bluebird (*Sialia sialis*): 57), but exploratory histograms of the raw data for these species showed adequate fit according to model assumptions. We detected covariate effects in both analysis approaches, and these effects varied by species and approach.

We report detection probabilities and density estimates derived using distance models and report density by vegetation type for 14 species (Table 2). Most models were best fit using a hazard-rate key function, except for Black-capped and Carolina Chickadees (*Poecile atricapillus, P. carolinensis*; hereafter Chickadees), Brown Creeper, and Downy Woodpecker (*Picoides pubescens*), which were best fit using a half-normal key function. American Robin and Dark-eyed Junco were sometimes detected in large flocks, so detections of these species were analyzed as clustered observations. The null model was the top-ranked model for Downy Woodpecker and Golden-crowned Kinglet (*Regulus satrapa*). Observer was included in the top-ranked models for American Robin (*Turdus migratorius*), Brown Creeper, Hairy Woodpecker, Pileated Woodpecker (*Dryocopus pileatus*), Tufted Titmouse (*Baeolophus bicolor*), and White-breasted Nuthatch. Temperature had a positive effect on detection probability for American Robin, Chickadees, Carolina Wren (*Thryothorus ludovicianus*), and Tufted Titmouse, and a negative effect on 2 species: Northern Flicker (*Colaptes auratus*) and Red-bellied Woodpecker (*Melanerpes carolinus*). Wind had a negative effect on the detection probabilities of American Robin, Dark-

eyed Junco, Northern Flicker, and Tufted Titmouse, and a positive effect on Eastern Bluebird and White-breasted Nuthatch. Savanna had a positive effect on detection probability for Brown Creeper, Chickadees, Pileated Woodpecker, Red-bellied Woodpecker, Tufted Titmouse, and White-breasted Nuthatch and a negative effect on American Robin. Forest had a positive effect on detection probability for Brown Creeper and Red-bellied Woodpecker, and a negative effect on American Robin, Chickadees, Pileated Woodpecker, Tufted Titmouse, and White-breasted Nuthatch. Four species had highest density estimates in forest, and 8 species had highest densities in savanna or woodland (Table 2).

We fit time-removal models for 6 species (Table 3). For many species, the number of detections was too small to fit time-removal models, resulting in poor goodness-of-fit or models failed to converge. Models with heterogeneity were not supported over models without heterogeneity for any species. Covariate effects on detection probability varied widely, but observer was included in the top-ranked model for 3 species: Downy Woodpecker, Golden-crowned Kinglet, and Hairy Woodpecker. Temperature had a positive effect on detection probability of Golden-crowned Kinglet and White-breasted Nuthatch. Wind was not included in any of the top-ranked time-removal models. Five of 6 species had their greatest densities in forest and Tufted Titmouse was at greatest density in woodland. Density estimates for 6 species that were fit with both distance and time-removal models were averaged to provide more robust results (Fig. 1).

Detection probabilities derived using distance models were higher than those of timeremoval models for species that fit both model approaches, with the exception of Brown Creeper, which had equal detection probability for both modeling approaches. All time-removal model detection probabilities were less than 0.5 (Table 3).

Raw count data suggested habitat preferences for a few species that could not be fit with distance or time-removal models. American Crow had substantially more detections/point in forest than savanna or woodland, Northern Cardinal and White-throated Sparrow had higher detections/point in savanna, and Yellow-rumped Warbler detections suggested a preference for woodland and forest over savanna (Appendix 1).

### DISCUSSION

We were able to fit models for 14 species: 6 with time-removal models and 14 with distance models. Detection probabilities and densities varied widely by species and vegetation type, respectively. Prior studies that used distance and/or time-removal models to analyze count data were conducted during the breeding season (Selmi and Boulinier 2003; Heltzel and Leberg 2006; Thompson III and LaSorte 2008; Reidy et al. 2011) when birds are more vocal because of territory and mate defense. Detection probabilities in our study were generally low, potentially because of decreased audible territorial singing or calling compared to the breeding season. Detection probabilities of breeding songbirds estimated with time-removal models are generally > 0.6 and much greater than those we observed (Farnsworth et al. 2002; Thompson III and LaSorte 2008; Reidy et al. 2011). However, breeding season distance models generally produce lesser detection probabilities in the range of 0.1-0.7 (Thompson III and LaSorte 2008; Reidy et al. 2011). Distance models may have produced higher detection probabilities for winter birds compared to breeding birds because a lack of foliage may make birds more visible or audible at longer distances. Birds may also be more detectable in winter because fewer species and cues are present to compete for the observer's attention.

Covariate effects on detectability varied widely by species and modeling approach. Temperature almost always had a positive effect. Winter birds may be more active and vocal in

warmer temperatures, especially compared to some of the very cold temperatures we observed (< -20° C). Wind had an equal number of positive and negative effects on 4 species' detectability. Negative effects of high wind were likely because wind made birds harder to hear. Eastern Bluebird and White-breasted Nuthatch were not negatively affected by high wind in distance models, possibly because White-breasted Nuthatch has a loud call. Effects of vegetation type on detection probability showed that, with the exception of American Robin, open habitats had a positive effect on detectability. Forest habitat had a negative effect on detectability based on distance models for 5 of 7 species, potentially due to increased tree density and vegetation that may have decreased detectability at farther distances. Detectability was greater in savanna for 6 of 7 species, likely because of low tree density and increased visibility.

Most birds in our study acted as habitat generalists. Most bird densities did not vary greatly across vegetation types and all modeled species were detected in all three vegetation types. However, Dark-eyed Junco and Eastern Bluebird were considerably more abundant in savanna and woodland, respectively. So with the exception noted above, we did not find strong effects of restoration on winter bird densities. Densities of some bark-gleaning birds increased with percent stocking but varied by analysis approach. Densities estimated by time-removal models increased with percent stocking for most bark-gleaning birds modeled (Brown Creeper, Hairy Woodpecker, and White-breasted Nuthatch) except Downy Woodpecker, mostly supporting our prediction. Densities estimated by distance models increased with percent stocking for some bark gleaning birds (Hairy Woodpecker, Pileated Woodpecker, Red-bellied Woodpecker, and White-breasted Nuthatch), but not for Brown Creeper and Downy Woodpecker, providing less support for our prediction. Densities of most species associated with open habitats (Carolina Wren, Eastern Bluebird, and Northern Flicker) had greatest densities in intermediate percent stocking (woodland), failing to support our prediction.

However, Dark-eyed Junco is a species associated with open habitats and had greater densities in areas with lesser percent stocking, supporting our prediction. Grundel and Pavlovic (2007b) used univariate nonparametric multiplicative regression to derive density estimates for Whitebreasted Nuthatch and found density decreased from approximately 0.34 birds/ha in unburned areas to a density of zero in areas with a fire frequency of 6 burns in 15 years, similar to our results of greater White-breasted Nuthatch densities in unburned forest (0.31 birds/ha).

Some species' patterns of habitat use during the breeding season are similar to those we observed in winter. Grundel and Pavlovic (2007a) found Dark-eyed Junco and Goldencrowned Kinglet at greatest abundance in restored savanna or woodland habitats when compared to forest, and Tufted Titmouse were most abundance in forest, similar to our results. Patterns in abundance of Northern Flicker, White-breasted Nuthatch, Tufted Titmouse, and Chickadees between savanna and non-managed forest were also similar to what we found for savanna and woodland versus forest (Brawn 2006). These similarities in habitat use give us further confidence that winter resident birds may be using these vegetation types similarly across seasons.

Winter bird densities derived with distance models (Table 2) were generally similar to mean densities reported by Grundel and Pavlovic (2007a) in the breeding season: Dark-eyed Junco ( $0.08 \pm 0.03$  to  $1.19 \pm 0.70$  birds/ha), Golden-crowned Kinglet ( $0.12 \pm 0.06$  to  $0.74 \pm 0.21$ birds/ha), and Tufted Titmouse ( $0.12 \pm 0.03$  to  $0.76 \pm 0.08$  birds/ha). Winter densities generally overlapped those reviewed in Birds of North American Online (Poole 2005) species accounts. Downy Woodpecker breeding densities range from 0.14-0.34 birds/ha (Jackson and Ouellet 2002), which overlapped our averaged densities (Tables 2 and 3). Golden-crowned Kinglet winter densities range from 0.1-0.23 birds/ha (Ingold and Galati 1997), which was less than our

averaged densities (Tables 2 and 3). Hairy Woodpecker breeding season densities range from 0.003-0.075 birds/ha (Jackson et al. 2002), which overlapped our averaged densities (Table 2 and 3). White-breasted Nuthatch winter densities range from 0.12-0.19 birds/ha (Grubb and Pravosudov 2008) and were similar to our averaged densities (Tables 2 and 3). Carolina Wren breeding densities range from 0.45-1.08 males/ha (Haggerty and Morton 1995), which is greater than our distance-model results (Table 2). Breeding season densities of Dark-eyed Junco range from 0.38-2.6 males/ha (Nolan et al. 2002) and were greater than our distance-model densities (Table 2). Pileated Woodpecker breeding densities range from 0.003-0.16 (Bull and Jackson 2011) and this range includes our distance-model estimate (Table 2).

Examining raw count data to make assumptions about species' habitat use or differences amongst vegetation types assumes equal and constant probability of detection regardless of species, habitat, and other factors that could affect detectability, such as wind or temperature. Most of the 14 species fit with distance and time-removal models showed effects of multiple covariates on detectability, and those effects are altogether ignored when raw counts are reported. Indices also may not be ideal when comparing abundance across habitat or species, because detectability may vary by habitat and species (Johnson 2008). However, raw count data provide a way to examine abundances of species when the number of detections is too small for other analytical approaches, like distance or time-removal models (Johnson 2008).

Five of 6 species had similar patterns of abundance across vegetation types based on distance and time-removal models (Tables 2 and 3). Since these methods use different approaches to estimate detectability, similar results from both models give greater confidence in our results. Future studies estimating bird detection probability and density using point counts should choose a modeling approach that best fits their study system and examine how

well data meet model assumptions. If uncertain, we suggest averaging density estimates from multiple analysis approaches to obtain robust results. While species' densities varied by vegetation type, differences were not great for most species and differed by species and sometimes the modeling approach. Dark-eyed Junco and Eastern Bluebird had substantially greater densities in managed savanna or woodlands, and this is important when managing for these species. However, most winter residents occurred across these habitats and therefore most do not appear to be greatly affected by management of savanna and woodlands. In addition, we found support for factors affecting detection probabilities of birds in winter, so winter bird surveys should consider factors affecting detection probability through model- or design-based methods.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Funding was provided by the U. S. Forest Service Northern Research Station. We thank S. Caird for fieldwork during both cold winters and J. Faaborg and D. Kesler for their advice and comments on the study. We thank S. Pruett, J. Reidy, and R. Peak for assistance with abundance models. We are grateful to the Missouri Department of Conservation, the Missouri Department of Natural Resources, the Nature Conservancy, and Mark Twain National Forest for their collaboration on the study.

### LITERATURE CITED

- Blake, J. G. 1982. Influence of fire and logging on nonbreeding bird communities of ponderosa pine forests. Journal of Wildlife Management 46(2):404-415.
- Brawn, J. D. 2006. Effects of restoring oak savannas on bird communities and populations. Conservation Biology 20:460-469.

Buckland, S., D. Anderson, K. Burnham, J. Laake, D. Borchers, and L. Thomas. 2001. Introduction

to distance sampling. Oxford University Press, Inc., Oxford, UK.

Bull, E. L. and J. A. Jackson. 2011. Pileated Woodpecker (*Dryocopus pileatus*), The Birds of North America Online (A. Poole, Ed.). Ithaca: Cornell Lab of Ornithology; Retrieved from the Birds of North America

Online: http://bna.birds.cornell.edu/bna/species/148doi:10.2173/bna.148.

- Covert-Bratland, K. A., W. M. Block, and T. C. Theimer. 2006. Hairy woodpecker winter ecology in ponderosa pine forests representing different ages since wildfire. Journal of Wildlife Management 70:1379-1392.
- Cox, J. A., and C. D. Jones. 2009. Influence of prescribed fire on winter abundance of Bachman's Sparrow. The Wilson Journal of Ornithology 121:359-365.
- Currier, M. P. 1993. Savanna restoration in Missouri state parks. in Midwest Oak Savanna Conference (K. Holland, and F. Stearns, Eds.). EPA Online, Chicago, IL, USA.
- Davis, M. A., D. W. Peterson, P. B. Reich, M. Crozier, T. Query, E. Mitchell, J. Huntington, and P.
   Bazakas. 2000. Restoring savanna using fire: impact on the breeding bird community.
   Restoration Ecology 8:30-40.
- Farnsworth, G. L., K. H. Pollock, J. D. Nichols, T. R. Simons, J. E. Hines, J. R. Sauer, and J. Brawn.
  2002. A removal model for estimating detection probabilities from point-count surveys.
  The Auk 119:414-425.
- Forest Service. 2005. 2005 Land and resource management plan: 2005 forest plan; Mark Twain National Forest. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Eastern Region, Milwaukee, WI, USA.
- Grundel, R., and N. B. Pavlovic. 2007a. Distinctiveness, use, and value of Midwestern oak savannas and woodlands as avian habitats. The Auk 124:969-985.

- Grundel, R., and N. B. Pavlovic. 2007b. Response of bird species densities to habitat structure and fire history along a Midwestern open-forest gradient. The Condor 109:734-749.
- Gutzwiller, K. J. 1991. Estimating winter species richness with unlimited-distance point counts. The Auk:853-862.
- Grubb, Jr., T. C. and V. V. Pravosudov. 2008. White-breasted Nuthatch (*Sitta carolinensis*), The Birds of North America Online (A. Poole, Ed.). Ithaca: Cornell Lab of Ornithology; Retrieved from the Birds of North America

Online: http://bna.birds.cornell.edu/bna/species/054doi:10.2173/bna.54.

Haggerty, T. M. and E. S. Morton. 1995. Carolina Wren (*Thryothorus ludovicianus*), The Birds of North America Online (A. Poole, Ed.). Ithaca: Cornell Lab of Ornithology; Retrieved from the Birds of North America

Online: http://bna.birds.cornell.edu/bna/species/188doi:10.2173/bna.188.

- Heltzel, J. M., and P. L. Leberg. 2006. Effects of selective logging on breeding bird communities in bottomland hardwood forests in Louisiana. Journal of Wildlife Management 70:1416-1424.
- Huggins, R. 1989. On the statistical analysis of capture experiments. Biometrika 76:133-140.
- Ingold, J. L. and R. Galati. 1997. Golden-crowned Kinglet (*Regulus satrapa*), The Birds of North America Online (A. Poole, Ed.). Ithaca: Cornell Lab of Ornithology; Retrieved from the Birds of North America

Online: http://bna.birds.cornell.edu/bna/species/301doi:10.2173/bna.301.

Jackson, J. A. and H. R. Ouellet. 2002. Downy Woodpecker (*Picoides pubescens*), The Birds of North America Online (A. Poole, Ed.). Ithaca: Cornell Lab of Ornithology; Retrieved from the Birds of North America

### Online: http://bna.birds.cornell.edu/bna/species/613doi:10.2173/bna.613.

Jackson, J. A., H. R. Ouellet and B. J. Jackson. 2002. Hairy Woodpecker (*Picoidesvillosus*), The Birds of North America Online (A. Poole, Ed.). Ithaca: Cornell Lab of Ornithology; Retrieved from the Birds of North America

Online: http://bna.birds.cornell.edu/bna/species/702doi:10.2173/bna.702.

- Johnson, D. H. 2008. In defense of indices: the case of bird surveys. Journal of Wildlife Management 72:857-868.
- Johnson, P. S., S. R. Shifley, and R. Rogers. 2009. The ecology and silviculture of oaks. CABI, Oxfordshire, UK.
- Kreisel, K. J., and S. J. Stein. 1999. Bird use of burned and unburned coniferous forests during winter. The Wilson Bulletin:243-250.
- McNab, W. H., and P. E. Avers. 1994. Ecological subregions of the United States, section descriptions. Administrative Publication WO-WSA-5, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Washington, D.C., USA.
- Nelson, P. W. 1985. The terrestrial natural communities of Missouri. Missouri Natural Areas Committee, Jefferson City, MO, USA.
- Nolan, Jr., V., E. D. Ketterson, D. A. Cristol, C. M. Rogers, E. D. Clotfelter, R. C. Titus, S. J. Schoech and E. Snajdr. 2002. Dark-eyed Junco (*Junco hyemalis*), The Birds of North America Online (A. Poole, Ed.). Ithaca: Cornell Lab of Ornithology; Retrieved from the Birds of North America Online: <u>http://bna.birds.cornell.edu/bna/species/716</u>

# doi:10.2173/bna.716.

- Nuzzo, V. A. 1986. Extent and status of Midwest oak savanna: presettlement and 1985. Natural Areas Journal 6:6-36.
- Peterson, D. W., and P. B. Reich. 2001. Prescribed fire in oak savanna: fire frequency effects on stand structure and dynamics. Ecological Applications 11:914-927.
- Reidy, J. L., F. R. Thompson III, and J. Bailey. 2011. Comparison of methods for estimating density of forest songbirds from point counts. The Journal of Wildlife Management 75:558-568.
- Selmi, S., and T. Boulinier. 2003. Does time of season influence bird species number determined from point-count data? A capture-recapture approach. Journal of Field Ornithology 74:349-356.
- Spencer, J. S., S. M. Roussopoulos, and R. A. Massengale. 1992. Missouri's forest resource, 1989: an analysis. US Dept. of Agriculture, Forest Service, North Central Forest Experiment Station, St. Paul, MN, USA.
- Thomas, L., S. T. Buckland, E. A. Rexstad, J. L. Laake, S. Strindberg, S. L. Hedley, J. R. B. Bishop, T. A. Marques, and K. P. Burnham. 2010. Distance software: design and analysis of distance sampling surveys for estimating population size. Journal of Applied Ecology 47:5-14.
- Thompson III, F. R., and F. A. LaSorte. 2008. Comparison of methods for estimating bird abundance and trends from historical count data. The Journal of Wildlife Management 72:1674-1682.
- White, G. C., and K. P. Burnham. 1999. Program MARK: survival estimation from populations of marked animals. Bird study 46:120-139.

Zeller, N. S., and J. A. Collazo. 1995. Abundance and distribution of overwintering passerines in

bottomland hardwood forests in North Carolina. The Wilson Bulletin:698-708.

Figure 1. Mean density and 95% confidence intervals based on the most-supported distance and time-removal model of birds in savanna, woodland, and forest, in Missouri, winter 2009-10 and 2010-11.



Table 1. Study areas on which we determined winter bird densities by point counts in savanna, woodland, and forest, in Missouri, winter 2009-10 and 2010-11.

Site name	County	Total area (ha)	No. points	
Bennett Spring State Park	Dallas	1301	24	
TNC Bennett Spring Savanna	Dallas	372	14	
Ha Ha Tonka State Park	Camden	384	40	
Knob Noster State Park	Johnson	1550	33	
Lake of the Ozarks State Park	Miller	7133	71	
Lead Mine Conservation Area	Dallas	255	45	
Little Black Conservation Area	Ripley	162	26	
Peck Ranch Conservation Area	Carter	9328	220	
Rocky Creek Conservation Area	Shannon	15378	37	
Sunklands Conservation Area	Shannon	2327	51	

Table 2. Estimates of detection probability and density of birds in savanna, woodland, and forest based on the most-supported distance sampling model, in Missouri, winter 2009-10 and 2010-11.

Species	Model <sup>a</sup>	Detection	K-S	Vegetation	Density	Density SE	Farthest
		probability	$GOF^{b}$	type	esimate		distance <sup>c</sup>
		(SE)			(birds/ha)		(m)
American Robin	OBS TEMP WIND HAB	0.39 (0.05)	0.27	Savanna	0.26	0.06	86
				Woodland	0.16	0.03	
				Forest	0.20	0.03	
Black-capped and Carolina	TEMP HAB	0.29 (0.03)	0.49	Savanna	0.18	0.03	85
Chickadees							
				Woodland	0.23	0.05	
				Forest	0.31	0.06	
Brown Creeper	OBS HAB	0.28 (0.05)	0.98	Savanna	0.20	0.07	56
				Woodland	0.42	0.12	
				Forest	0.21	0.03	
Carolina Wren	TEMP	0.69 (0.03)	0.39	Savanna	0.10	0.009	120
				Woodland	0.12	0.009	
				Forest	0.08	0.006	
Dark-eyed Junco	WIND	0.58 (0.12)	0.6	Savanna	0.50	0.18	72
				Woodland	0.11	0.05	
				Forest	0.09	0.04	
Species	Model <sup>a</sup>	Detection	K-S	Vegetation	Density	Density SE	Farthest
------------------------	--------------------	-------------	-----------	------------	------------	------------	-----------------------
		probability	$GOF^{b}$	type	esimate		distance <sup>c</sup>
		(SE)			(birds/ha)		(m)
Downy Woodpecker	NULL	0.47 (0.05)	0.52	Savanna	0.20	0.02	97
				Woodland	0.15	0.02	
				Forest	0.19	0.02	
Eastern Bluebird	WIND	0.85 (0.05)	0.41	Savanna	0.03	0.003	102
				Woodland	0.05	0.004	
				Forest	0.02	0.002	
Golden-crowned Kinglet	NULL	0.45 (0.04)	0.3	Savanna	0.47	0.05	65
				Woodland	0.55	0.05	
				Forest	0.75	0.07	
Hairy Woodpecker	OBS	0.64 (0.04)	0.6	Savanna	0.07	0.01	100
				Woodland	0.09	0.01	
				Forest	0.10	0.01	
Northern Flicker	TEMP WIND	0.85 (0.04)	0.7	Savanna	0.04	0.004	106
				Woodland	0.05	0.004	
				Forest	0.03	0.003	
Pileated Woodpecker	OBS HAB	0.63 (0.03)	0	Savanna	0.03	0.001	200
				Woodland	0.05	0.004	
				Forest	0.05	0.005	
Red-bellied Woodpecker	TEMP HAB	0.75 (0.04)	0.77	Savanna	0.04	0.006	97
				Woodland	0.09	0.01	

Species	Model <sup>a</sup>	Detection	K-S	Vegetation	Density	Density SE	Farthest
		probability	$GOF^{b}$	type	esimate		distance <sup>c</sup>
		(SE)			(birds/ha)		(m)
				Forest	0.09	0.006	
Tufted Titmouse	OBS TEMP WIND HAB	0.43 (0.03)	0.97	Savanna	0.24	0.02	86
				Woodland	0.42	0.04	
				Forest	0.32	0.04	
White-breasted Nuthatch	OBS WIND HAB	0.54 (0.04)	0.6	Savanna	0.12	0.005	96
				Woodland	0.23	0.03	
				Forest	0.31	0.04	

<sup>a</sup> OBS is observer, TEMP is temperature, WIND is wind speed, HAB is habitat type.

<sup>b</sup> Kolmogorov-Smirnov goodness of fit.

<sup>c</sup> Plot radius truncated at the 90<sup>th</sup> percentile of distances.

Table 3. Estimates of detection probability and density of birds in savanna, woodland, and forest based on the most-supported timeremoval model, in Missouri, winter 2009-10 and 2010-11.

Species	Model <sup>a</sup>	Vegetation	Detection	Density	Density	c-hat <sup>b</sup>
		type	probability	estimate	SE	
				(birds/ha)		
Brown Creeper	NULL	Savanna	0.28 (0.07)	0.02	0.00	3.08
		Woodland		0.04	0.01	
		Forest		0.06	0.01	
Downy Woodpecker	OBS	Savanna	0.25 (0.05)	0.11	0.01	3.06
		Woodland		0.10	0.02	
		Forest		0.15	0.03	
Golden-crowned Kinglet	OBS DIST	Savanna	0.28 (0.06)	0.13	0.04	2.98
		Woodland		0.16	0.05	
		Forest		0.24	0.05	
Hairy Woodpecker	OBS	Savanna	0.41 (0.05)	0.05	0.00	2.74
		Woodland		0.07	0.01	

Species	Model <sup>a</sup>	Vegetation	Detection	Density	Density	c-hat <sup>b</sup>
		type	probability	estimate	SE	
				(birds/ha)		
		Forest		0.09	0.01	
Tufted Titmouse	TEMP	Savanna	0.26 (0.04)	0.14	0.02	3.04
		Woodland		0.18	0.02	
		Forest		0.16	0.02	
White-breasted Nuthatch	DIST	Savanna	0.34 (0.04)	0.12	0.01	2.91
		Woodland		0.16	0.01	
		Forest		0.18	0.01	

<sup>a</sup> OBS is observer, TEMP is temperature, and DIST is distance.

<sup>b</sup> c-hat is a measure of overdispersion (deviance/degrees of freedom).

Appendix 1. Mean detections/point of birds from unlimited radius point counts at 165 savanna, 179 woodland, and 217 forest points, in Missouri, winter 2009-10 and 2010-11.

Species	Vegetation	Mean	SE	Maximum	Total
	type			detections/point	detections
American Crow	Savanna	0.152	0.029	2	25
	Woodland	0.168	0.038	3	30
	Forest	0.415	0.192	41	90
American Goldfinch	Savanna	0.055	0.032	5	9
	Woodland	0.011	0.011	2	2
	Forest	0.000	0.000	0	0
American Robin	Savanna	0.133	0.035	3	22
	Woodland	0.279	0.096	16	50
	Forest	0.267	0.096	20	58
American Tree Sparrow	Savanna	0.024	0.019	3	4
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.000	0.000	0	0
Black-capped and	Savanna	0.182	0.039	3	30
Carolina Chickadees					
	Woodland	0.184	0.038	3	33
	Forest	0.175	0.033	3	38
Blue Jay	Savanna	0.109	0.030	3	18
	Woodland	0.151	0.038	3	27

Species	Vegetation	Mean	SE	Maximum	Total
	type			detections/point	detections
	Forest	0.111	0.026	2	24
Brown Creeper	Savanna	0.067	0.023	2	11
	Woodland	0.089	0.025	2	16
	Forest	0.124	0.028	3	27
Carolina Wren	Savanna	0.358	0.053	4	59
	Woodland	0.380	0.057	4	68
	Forest	0.276	0.037	3	60
Dark-eyed Junco	Savanna	0.521	0.229	32	86
	Woodland	0.067	0.027	4	12
	Forest	0.051	0.023	4	11
Downy Woodpecker	Savanna	0.309	0.047	3	51
	Woodland	0.229	0.037	2	41
	Forest	0.290	0.037	2	63
Eastern Bluebird	Savanna	0.103	0.027	2	17
	Woodland	0.162	0.040	4	29
	Forest	0.078	0.022	2	17
Eastern Towhee	Savanna	0.024	0.012	1	4
	Woodland	0.006	0.006	1	1
	Forest	0.005	0.005	1	1
Field Sparrow	Savanna	0.018	0.018	3	3
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.000	0.000	0	0

Species	Vegetation	Mean	SE	Maximum	Total
	type			detections/point	detections
Fox Sparrow	Savanna	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Woodland	0.006	0.006	1	1
	Forest	0.000	0.000	0	0
Golden-crowned Kinglet	Savanna	0.315	0.056	4	52
	Woodland	0.369	0.053	3	66
	Forest	0.488	0.061	5	106
Hairy Woodpecker	Savanna	0.170	0.034	2	28
	Woodland	0.201	0.036	3	36
	Forest	0.212	0.038	3	46
Hermit Thrush	Savanna	0.006	0.006	1	1
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.005	0.005	1	1
Lincoln's Sparrow	Savanna	0.012	0.012	2	2
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.000	0.000	0	0
Northern Cardinal	Savanna	0.109	0.031	2	18
	Woodland	0.039	0.020	3	7
	Forest	0.023	0.010	1	5
Northern Flicker	Savanna	0.158	0.032	2	26
	Woodland	0.173	0.032	2	31
	Forest	0.115	0.024	2	25
Pileated Woodpecker	Savanna	0.382	0.050	3	63

Species	Vegetation	Mean	SE	Maximum	Total
	type			detections/point	detections
	Woodland	0.385	0.048	3	69
	Forest	0.359	0.042	3	78
Purple Finch	Savanna	0.006	0.006	1	1
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.005	0.005	1	1
Red-breasted Nuthatch	Savanna	0.012	0.009	1	2
	Woodland	0.017	0.012	2	3
	Forest	0.032	0.012	1	7
Red-bellied Woodpecker	Savanna	0.121	0.028	2	20
	Woodland	0.207	0.034	2	37
	Forest	0.249	0.032	2	54
Ruby-crowned Kinglet	Savanna	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Woodland	0.006	0.006	1	1
	Forest	0.000	0.000	0	0
Red-headed Woodpecker	Savanna	0.006	0.006	1	1
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.005	0.005	1	1
Red-tailed Hawk	Savanna	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Woodland	0.006	0.006	1	1
	Forest	0.009	0.009	2	2
Red-winged Blackbird	Savanna	0.024	0.024	4	4
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0

Species	Vegetation	Mean	SE	Maximum	Total
	type			detections/point	detections
	Forest	0.000	0.000	0	0
Savannah Sparrow	Savanna	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Woodland	0.011	0.011	2	2
	Forest	0.000	0.000	0	0
Song Sparrow	Savanna	0.006	0.006	1	1
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.028	0.028	6	6
Tufted Titmouse	Savanna	0.382	0.055	3	63
	Woodland	0.441	0.062	4	79
	Forest	0.318	0.039	3	69
White-breasted Nuthatch	Savanna	0.358	0.047	3	59
	Woodland	0.425	0.054	3	76
	Forest	0.406	0.047	3	88
Wild Turkey	Savanna	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.134	0.099	19	29
Winter Wren	Savanna	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Woodland	0.000	0.000	0	0
	Forest	0.005	0.005	1	1
White-throated Sparrow	Savanna	0.133	0.041	3	22
	Woodland	0.039	0.020	2	7
	Forest	0.014	0.010	2	3

Species	Vegetation	Mean	SE	Maximum	Total
	type			detections/point	detections
Yellow-bellied Sapsucker	Savanna	0.012	0.009	1	2
	Woodland	0.011	0.008	1	2
	Forest	0.023	0.012	2	5
Yellow-rumped Warbler	Savanna	0.038	0.016	2	7
	Woodland	0.067	0.025	3	12
	Forest	0.063	0.022	3	14

#### CHAPTER 2

# EASTERN WOOD-PEWEE BREEDING DEMOGRAPHY ACROSS A SAVANNA-WOODLAND-FOREST GRADIENT IN THE MISSOURI OZARKS

### ABSTRACT

Better knowledge of the responses of birds to restoration or management of savanna and woodland is needed to inform management of these communities. We studied the breeding demography of the Eastern Wood-Pewee (Contopus virens; hereafter Pewee), because Pewees breed across a gradient of wooded habitats including open-canopy savanna, woodland, and closed-canopy forest. Our objective was to determine temporal and habitat effects on the breeding demography and densities of the Pewee across savanna, woodland, and forest to better understand the effects of restoration efforts on wildlife in the Missouri Ozarks. We determined nest success, clutch size, fledge rate, and breeding densities of the Pewee across the vegetation gradient and evaluated support for effects of year, stage, ordinal date, nest height, percent stocking, and percent forest in a 10-km radius. We also conducted point counts at 906 points using 10-minute unlimited radius point counts. We estimated detection probability and density of Pewees using distance models to examine the effects of observer, type of detection, minutes since sunrise, habitat type, day of year, and distance on detection probability. We monitored 310 nests at 13 study sites and conducted 10-minute unlimited-radius point counts at 15 sites across the Missouri Ozark Highlands from 2009-2011. Year, ordinal date, nest height, and stocking had weak or no effects on nest survival. Nest stage (incubation or nestling) had a strong effect on daily survival rate. Contrary to previous studies examining the effects of forest fragmentation in the landscape, period survival increased with decreasing forest cover in a 10-

km radius. Daily survival rate was 0.977 (95% CI: 0.972, 0.981) overall. Average clutch size was 2.568 (95% CI: 2.456, 2.679; n=111) and average fledge rate was 2.2 (95% CI: 2.034, 2.366; n=65) young per nest. Only 4 (1.25%) nest attempts were parasitized by Brown-headed Cowbirds (*Molothrus ater*). Average feeding rate was 7.89 visits per hour (n=56), and frequency of parental visits to the nest was positively correlated with nestling age (p=0.049). We recorded 20 cases of double brooding in the Pewee, and some successful nests were reused for a second brood. Pewee densities were greater in woodland and forest than savanna. Increasing nest success with decreasing forest in a 10-km radius may indicate that Pewees are less susceptible to fragmentation effects in the Missouri Ozarks, as evidenced by very low brood parasitism in this study. Therefore, passerine nest survival may not always decrease with fragmentation or less forest cover and this relationship likely depends on the dominant predators. Given the negative effects of stocking on clutch size, weak negative effect on nest survival, and lower densities in savanna, we suggest Pewees are well-adapted to the intermediate stocking levels found in woodlands. Further research is needed to understand the trade-offs of Pewee abundance and nest survival at different spatial scales.

## INTRODUCTION

Savanna and woodland are natural communities that were historically prevalent in Missouri and across the Midwest. Oak savanna once covered 11-13 million hectares prior to European settlement, and only 2607 hectares remained in the Midwest by 1985 (Nuzzo 1986). An estimated 971 000 hectares of degraded oak woodland exist in Missouri and is primarily found in the Ozark Highlands (Spencer et al. 1992). Various land-use changes with the arrival of settlers and prolonged fire suppression led to forest succession that eventually depleted most oak savanna within 20-40 years (Nuzzo 1986; Peterson and Reich 2001). An estimated 24 700-49

400 hectares of restorable oak savanna maintain sufficient floristic diversity to justify preservation in the state of Missouri. Approximately 24 000 hectares of oak woodland are currently being restored in the state by the Missouri Department of Conservation (MDC), the Missouri Department of Natural Resources (DNR), and The Nature Conservancy (TNC; K. Borisenko, pers. comm.; K. McCarty, pers. comm.; D. Ladd, pers. comm.). Common management tools for savanna or woodland restoration include mechanical thinning and prescribed fire. Mechanical thinning is used to reduce tree density and open the canopy to allow more sunlight to reach the ground. Prescribed fire is used to maintain an open understory by reducing sapling density. Different fire frequencies were observed over a 32-year period across a gradient of burned areas in Minnesota and tree density and basal area were found to decrease with increased fire frequency, and these declines were correlated with fire frequency (Peterson and Reich 2001). Savanna and woodland restoration can promote biodiversity and may provide additional habitat for species best-adapted for open wooded habitats or adjacent, larger patches of forest or grassland (Davis et al. 2000).

Restoration efforts have increased substantially in the past two decades, and better knowledge of the responses of birds to restoration of savanna and woodland is needed to inform management of these communities. The few studies that have examined the effects of savanna or woodland restoration on nest survival in the Midwest show varied responses by species. Brawn (2006) found higher daily survival rate in restored savanna compared to closedcanopy forest for 10 of 13 species monitored, including the Pewee. A study in southeast Ohio comparing shelterwood harvest sites to unharvested forest sites showed marginally higher daily survival rate for Pewees in unharvested forest (0.969  $\pm$  0.005; n=127) compared to shelterwood sites (0.963  $\pm$  0.004; n=109; (Newell and Rodewald 2011a).

In the Midwest, species richness and densities tend to be greater in savanna managed with prescribed fire compared to unburned, non-managed areas. Davis et al. (2000) found species richness to be nearly 65% higher and densities of all birds 80% higher on burned savanna restoration sites across a fire frequency gradient in central Minnesota, when compared to unburned sites. In Indiana, frequent fires in restored savanna and woodland areas were positively correlated with species diversity and density of the most threatened species (Grundel and Pavlovic 2007b).

The Eastern Wood-Pewee (*Contopus virens*; hereafter Pewee) is a medium-sized flycatcher of the family Tyrannidae and a Neotropical migrant whose range generally covers the Eastern half of the United States up into the southern regions of Canada (McCarty 1996). The Pewee is a species of regional conservation concern in the Central Hardwood Region because of the reduction of oak and pine woodland due to logging and fire suppression (Fitzgerald and Nigh 2005), though the flycatcher is abundant in Missouri and uses a variety of forested habitats (Peck and James 1987). Understanding the breeding demography of Neotropical migrants that use managed and unmanaged habitats allows us quantify the effects of management on bird populations. Studying species that occur across a large habitat gradient is a good way to elucidate factors affecting demography; however, few species occur across a wooded habitat gradient. The Pewee breeds in savanna, woodland, and forest habitats, and is therefore a candidate species for understanding the effects of savanna and woodland restoration on demography.

Our objectives were to evaluate Pewee nest success, clutch size, fledge rate, brood parasitism rate, and breeding density in savanna, woodland, and forest to determine relationships between demographic parameters and temporal and habitat factors across this

gradient. This information is needed to better understand the effects of restoration management in the Missouri Ozark Highlands on wildlife and to fill in gaps in knowledge of the breeding biology of the Pewee, since no published study has focused solely on the species. We hypothesized that restoration has an effect on Pewee nest survival and predicted nest survival increases with percent stocking and increases with percent forest in the landscape, is greater in incubation stage than nestling stage, and increases with nest height. Nest survival has been found to be greater in incubation stage compared to nestling stage, potentially due to decreased activity at the nest and fewer parental visits (Martin et al. 2000). Increased nest height can decrease the probability of predation (Burhans et al. 2002), and Pewee nests high in the canopy may be more difficult for a predator to detect or access. We predicted that nest survival increases with stocking because nests in areas with higher stocking (forest) may be more difficult to detect, given the number of trees for predators to search compared to savanna. However, species that nest across a range of wooded habitats are few, and no published data exist to compare nest survival between forest and non-forest. Nest survival has also been positively correlated with percent forest in the landscape due to fragmentation effects like increased nest predation and nest parasitism (Donovan et al. 1995; Robinson et al. 1995). We also predicted that Pewee density is highest at intermediate levels of percent tree stocking. Pewee densities were greatest at intermediate tree density (Grundel and Pavlovic 2007b) and also in forest when a gradient of wooded habitats were sampled in the Midwest (Grundel and Pavlovic 2007a).

### METHODS

## Study Areas

We selected 13 nest searching sites and 19 point count survey sites across the Missouri Ozark Highlands owned by MDC, DNR, TNC, and the U.S. Forest Service (Table 1). We selected sites by contacting managers and asking for examples of managed savanna or woodland that had largely achieved desired conditions and that had adjacent areas of non-managed forest on similar landforms. The total managed and unmanaged area of study sites ranged from 162 – 15 378 hectares. The Ozark Highlands Region is equally divided between steep and rolling hills, and gently rolling plains, ranging in elevation from 100-600 m (McNab and Avers 1994). The region includes oak-hickory and oak-hickory-pine forest, bluestem (*Andropogon gerardii, Schizachyrium scoparium*) prairie, and Eastern red cedar (*Juniperus virginiana*) glades (McNab and Avers 1994). Upland and mesic slopes include post oak (*Quercus stellata*), blackjack oak (*Q. marilandica*), shortleaf pine (*Pinus echinata*), white oak (*Q. alba*), northern red-oak (*Q. rubra*), bitternut hickory (*Carya cordiformis*) and flowering dogwood (*Cornus florida*; (McNab and Avers 1994). Savanna and woodland restoration varied widely by burn frequency, ranging from 2 to 15 burns in 20 years preceding the study.

# Nest-searching and Monitoring

We searched for Pewee nests between early May and mid-August 2009-2011 using parental behavior and systematic searches within a territory. Nests were monitored every 3-4 days, or daily near fledge date, to determine if nests were active, the stage of the nest, and nest contents. Pewees nest across a wide range of heights, from 1.8-21 m high (Peck and James 1987). We constructed a telescoping video pole using a Spiderbeam antenna (WiMo, Herxheim, Germany) and a Defender Phoenix surveillance system (Defender, Niagara Falls, Ontario) to monitor nest contents. The video pole included a wireless camera attached to the top of the pole and a wireless monitor to view the live feed. A two-person team used the video pole to acquire nest contents once per nest stage (incubation and nestling stages). We did not use the video pole if Blue Jays (*Cyanocitta cristata*), American Crows (*Corvus brachyrhynchos*), or Brownheaded Cowbirds (hereafter Cowbirds) were present to minimize time at the nest, attention drawn to the nest, or other potential impacts on predation or nest parasitism. We also observed feeding rates for nests of varying ages for one hour between sunrise and 1100, recording the frequency and duration of visits to the nest.

# Point Counts

We surveyed abundance by point counts. We located points by randomly placing a 250m grid across a site so that 9-14 points fell within the site and points were >50 m from the edge of a site. We conducted 10-minute unlimited-radius point counts between sunrise and 1000. We did not conduct surveys in precipitation, winds above roughly 13 kph, or in temperatures below 10° Celsius. We measured the distance to each bird detection with a Bushnell Yardage Pro laser range-finder (Bushnell, Overland Park, KS, USA) or estimated distance when obstructions existed between the observer and the bird. We recorded the temperature, wind speed, cloud cover, and precipitation at the beginning of each count. Each point was surveyed once by one of five observers to maximize the number of points and study areas.

## Vegetation Measurements

We recorded Universal Transverse Mercator coordinates at points and nests with a handheld geographic positioning system (Garmin, GPCMAP76S, Olathe, KS). We measured diameters at breast height (DBH) of all trees in an 11.3 m radius of the nest and point count locations, and calculated percent tree stocking based on trees > 4 cm DBH. Percent tree stocking is a measure of the amount of growing space occupied by trees based on basal area, tree diameters, and stems/ha (Johnson et al. 2009). We classified points as savanna, woodland, or forest if percent stocking was < 50%, 50-80%, or > 80%, respectively. These stocking-level categories are similar to categories based on canopy closure used to classify these vegetation types (Nelson 1985), however, we believed percent stocking was a better measure of the dominance of trees on a site. We measured nest height with a clinometer. We used ArcMap 10 (ESRI 2011) to create a 10-km buffer around each nest and calculated the percent forest in the buffer using the 2006 National Land Cover Dataset (Fry et al. 2011); we reclassified all land cover types as either forest (deciduous, evergreen, and mixed forest) or non-forest (all other land cover types; Fig. 1).

## Data Analysis

We used the logistic exposure method to estimate daily nest survival and the effects of covariates (Shaffer 2004; Shaffer and Thompson III 2007) using the GENMOD procedure in SAS (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC). The logistic exposure method considers nest fate during each nest check interval and models the effects of time-varying (e.g. nest stage, date) and habitat covariates on survival (Shaffer 2004). We constructed a set of a priori candidate models and evaluated model support with Akaike's Information Criteria adjusted for small sample sizes (AIC<sub>c</sub>) in an information theoretic framework (Burnham and Anderson 2002). We ran an initial

set of temporal models including all singular and additive combinations of stage (incubation or nestling stage), year (2009, 2010, or 2011), and linear, quadratic, cubic, and quartic forms of ordinal date (ordinal date, ordinal date<sup>2</sup>, ordinal date<sup>3</sup>, and ordinal date<sup>4</sup>). We did not consider nests in the laying stage, because the last days of the building stage and the first days of laying stage were difficult to determine because we did not use the video pole on sequential days for fear of affecting nest survival. We then controlled for the most-supported temporal effects by including variables from the models with a  $\Delta AIC < 2$  in all habitat models. Habitat models consisted of all combinations of nest height, percent stocking, and percent forest. We checked for a difference in survival between young and old nestlings by comparing survival in incubation stage and two stages of nestling stage: an early stage ( $\leq 8$  days old) and a late stage (> 8 days old) using logistic exposure models on nests with survival data during incubation stage and a confirmed number of nestlings per nest. We similarly used a model selection approach to evaluate support for the effects of date and stocking on the number of eggs in a nest (clutch size) and the number of young fledged (fledge rate) using regression models (McDonald and White 2010; Proc GLIMMIX, SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC). In exploratory analyses, we also examined effects of quadratic and cubic date and found that the linear date variable was mostsupported. We also ran a simple univariate regression on parental feeding visits per hour to determine if nestling age affected the frequency of visits to the nest.

We estimated detection probabilities and Pewee density using distance models in Program Distance 6.0 (Thomas et al. 2010). We truncated the plot radius at the 90<sup>th</sup> percentile of distances to detections (Buckland et al. 2001). Distance sampling estimates density based on distance to detected individuals and assumes detectability decreases with increasing distance from the observer (Buckland et al. 2001). This method assumes: 1) objects at a distance of zero are always detected, 2) objects are detected at their initial location (no movement in response

to the observer or other influences), and 3) distances are measured accurately (Buckland et al. 2001). We first fit null models with hazard-rate and half-normal key functions with manual selection of zero model parameters to determine which key function best fit the data using model-selection criteria, and built further models using the most-supported key function. We ran a conventional distance sampling model using a global detection function and a conventional distance sampling model with separate detection functions for each vegetation type. We fit multiple covariate distance models with observer, type of detection (aural, visual, or both), minutes since sunrise, day of year, and vegetation type singly and in all additive combinations. We manually selected starting points for parameter adjustments, based on the parameter point estimates of the null model. We assessed model fit using Kolmogorov-Smirnov goodness-of-fit and ranked model support using AIC<sub>c</sub>. We present estimates of Pewee density for savanna, woodland, and forest from the most-supported model that fit the data.

# RESULTS

Thirty-two nests were found in 2009, 69 in 2010, and 218 in 2011. Three-hundred and ten nests were used in the analyses because some nests could not be used due to missing vegetation measurements, final fate was unknown, or the nest failed in building or laying stages. Nest contents were recorded for 167 nests. Nest predation was the most common cause of nest failure and accounted for 96% of failures. The top logistic exposure models for temporal effects were stage and year + stage (Table 2), so we included these two covariates in all subsequent habitat models. Results of model selection for nest survival models with habitat effects included the most support for the model stage + perforest, with 43% of the model weight, followed by models with weak effects of stocking, nest height, and year (Table 3 and 4). Overall daily survival rate was 0.977 (95% CI: 0.972, 0.981), and period survival was 0.505 (95% CI: 0.436, 0.597). Daily

nest survival was greater in incubation than nestling stage (0.989, 95% CI: 0.0.984, 0.992 and 0.962, 95% CI: 0.955, 0.969, respectively) and nest survival increased substantially with a decrease in percent forest in a 10-km radius (Fig. 2). Nest height and stocking had very weak effects (Fig. 2).

We determined clutch size for 111 nests. Model selection indicated support for a model with stocking and linear date + stocking (Table 5). Average clutch size was 2.568 (95% CI: 2.454, 2.681; Table 6) based on the average date and stocking level. Predicted clutch size in areas with 8% stocking was 2.839 (95% CI: 2.588, 3.09), whereas clutch size in areas with 131% stocking was 2.211 (95% CI: 1.922, 2.501; Fig. 3). We determined the number of young fledged from 65 nests. The null model was the most-supported model but there was some support for a negative linear effect of date (Table 5). Nests fledged an average of 2.2 young (95% CI: 2.031, 2.369; Table 6). Four nests (1.25% of nest attempts) were parasitized by Cowbirds, and only one Cowbird young fledged from a Pewee nest in the three years of this study. We recorded parental feeding visits for 56 nests with nestlings ranging in age from 1-15 days. The mean feeding rate frequency was 7.893 visits per hour and mean duration of nest visits was 1.336 min (Table 6). We determined that nestling age significantly affected the number of feeding visits to the nest (p=0.049). Average nest height was 12.239 m (Table 6). We recorded 20 instances of double brooding, 9 of which reused the same nest for a second brood.

Five observers surveyed 320, 235, 173, 106, and 72 points in 2009-2011, respectively, between 29 May and 7 July. We classified 197 points savanna, 263 woodland, and 446 forest. We report detection probability and density estimates of Pewees for the most-supported models with a  $\Delta$ AIC < 4 (Table 7). The top-ranked model included observer, type of detection, and minutes since sunrise and had the largest effect on detection probability, and all competing

models ( $\Delta$ AIC < 2) included observer and type of detection (Table 7). Estimated densities of Pewees were lower in savanna (0.278 ± 0.025 birds/ha) than nearly equal densities in woodland and forest (0.416 ± 0.033 and 0.428 ± 0.021 birds/ha, respectively). Kolmogorov-Smirnov goodness of fit ranged from 0.053 to 0.251 for the top 5 models, though density estimates of the top-ranked models were very similar.

## DISCUSSION

Ours is the first study to examine the breeding demography of the Pewee with a large sample of nests across several habitats. We found support for a temporal effect of nest stage and a landscape effect of percent forest in a 10-km radius on nest survival, but we did not find support for other nest or habitat effects such as nest height or stocking. Therefore, we found no evidence of negative effects of savanna or woodland restoration on nest success of pewees.

Top-ranked temporal models included stage and year + stage. Survival during the nestling stage was much lower than during the incubation stage, which is similar to other studies in the Midwest (Burhans et al. 2002; Cox et al. In Press-b). Increased predation rates during the nestling stage may be a result of increased parental activity at the nest (Martin et al. 2000; Stake et al. 2005). In Ohio, daily survival rates of Cerulean Warbler, another canopynesting passerine, were found to decrease with nest age, comparable to our results (Newell and Rodewald 2011b). Some studies, however, found greater survival or lower predation rates in the nestling stage (Roper and Goldstein 1997; Cottam et al. 2009) or survival in incubation and nestling stages were not different (Farnsworth and Simons 1999; Peak et al. 2004; Grant et al. 2005; Peak 2007) in other passerine species. Survival may differ between species and nest stages due to variation in predator guilds, conspicuousness of the parents or nestlings, or the date of each stage in the breeding season, since predation rates have been shown to vary within a season (Benson et al. 2010; Cox et al. In Press-b).

Nest survival was similar to that reported by other studies that included Pewees. For example, Pewee daily survival was 0.974 ± 0.006 in Minnesota, Wisconsin, and Iowa (Knutson et al. 2004), 0.983 in Illinois (Brawn 2006), and 0.97 ± 0.002 in southeast Ohio (n=263; Newell and Rodewald 2011b). Percent stocking did not significantly affect estimates of period survival for Pewees (Fig. 2). Our findings are similar to other studies of Pewee nest success across varying vegetation or management types. Brawn (2006) compared the nest success of Pewees and other birds in savanna and closed-canopy forest in Illinois and also found Pewee daily survival rate to be marginally higher in savanna than closed-canopy forest. Newell and Rodewald (2011a) also compared survival of Pewee nests found in shelterwood harvested sites compared to those in unharvested sites in southeastern Ohio and found daily survival rate to be marginally lower in shelterwood sites than unharvested sites. Our weak effects of vegetation type are similar to past studies in that Pewee daily survival does not differ greatly between different vegetation types.

We predicted that nest survival would increase with an increase in percent forest in a 10-km radius, but we found strong support for the opposite trend. Period survival decreased from 64% to 39% over a range of 25% to 92% forest cover. This pattern is contrary to most Midwestern studies where, in general, nest survival of Midwestern songbirds increases with forest cover, as predation and nest parasitism increase with forest fragmentation (Donovan et al. 1995; Robinson et al. 1995; Thompson III et al. 2000). Brood parasitism (hereafter parasitism) is a primary driver of fragmentation effects, because Cowbird abundance and parasitism are negatively correlated with percent forest cover in the landscape (Robinson et al. 1995; Thompson III et al. 2000). However, Cowbirds had little effect on Pewees in our study, which may partly explain the lack of a fragmentation effect. Underwood et al. (2004) reviewed the literature for cases of parasitism in the Pewee and experimentally parasitized nests to check for acceptance and found 5.4% of 354 nests in 7 studies were parasitized and described the Pewee

as infrequently parasitized but an acceptor of Cowbird eggs. Brawn (2006), however, found 68% of 34 Pewee nests found in savanna to be parasitized and 100% of 12 nests found in closedcanopy forest to be parasitized in Illinois. Illinois, however, is a highly fragmented and more hostile environment with high predation rates, Cowbird abundance, and parasitism (> 75% of open-cup nests found were parasitized in central Illinois; (Robinson 1992). Cowbirds have also been found to predate nests (Arcese et al. 1996; Hoover and Robinson 2007) and are more frequent predators in less-forested landscapes (Cox et al. In Press-a). Pewees in the Missouri Ozarks appear to be less susceptible to these effects of fragmentation than other passerines in the Midwest, potentially because of low levels of forest fragmentation in the Missouri Ozarks compared to other highly fragmented states like Illinois. Pewees may also be less susceptible to forest-specific predators or to what extent they differ from forest predators. More information is needed to draw further conclusions about the lack of fragmentation effects on Pewee nest survival.

Clutch size and fledge rate were affected differently by date and stocking. Clutch size ranged from 2.839 eggs to 2.211 eggs over a range of 8% to 131% stocking, a different of about 0.6 egg. Areas with high stocking (forest) generally have a greater number of stems per acre, and stocking values > 100 are considered overstocked. Overstocked or heavily forested areas provide fewer open foraging sites than areas with low stocking (savanna). This may result in a food limitation in forest and prevent Pewees from laying clutches as large as those in savanna. Food has been thought to limit clutch size (Lack 1954), and food has been found to be a limiting factor in avian fecundity (Martin 1995), but not necessarily clutch size (Martin 1987; Ferretti et al. 2005). Pewee densities were also higher in forest compared to savanna. Increased density may create increased competition for resources and foraging areas and limit clutch size in

forest. Fledge rate was not strongly affected by date or stocking, as the null model was mostsupported. These results are similar to overall period survival, which was very weakly affected by stocking.

Descriptive statistics provided here, such as fledge rate, brood parasitism, and feeding rate, provide the largest known dataset available for the Pewee and fill knowledge gaps in the species' breeding biology. Nest heights were similar to an average height of 17.3 m for Pewee nests in southeastern Ohio (n=236; Newell and Rodewald 2011b). We provide the first published data on Pewee fledge rate and feeding rate, as well as the first nearly definitive cases of double brooding in the Pewee. Although we did not mark birds, we are confident in our observations of double broods because of multiple observations of fledglings remaining in a territory under the care of one parent while the second parent constructed a nest, incubated, and, in some cases, raised a second brood to fledge. Double brooding also occurs in the Western Wood-Pewee (*Contopus sordidulus*; Curson et al. 1996).

Pewee density increased with percent stocking, though marginally between woodland and forest (Table 3). Pewees nest in mature trees, and woodland and forest habitats provide more nesting substrate than open savannas with few trees, potentially explaining higher detected densities in woodland and forest. Pewees were detected in all three wooded habitats, and did not seem to avoid managed restoration sites. Newell and Rodewald (2011a) found little difference in Pewee territories/ha when comparing areas with shelterwood harvest to unharvested areas. However, based on 25 transects, Brawn (2006) found a difference in abundance when comparing average Pewee detections per 10 points in savanna and closedcanopy forest ( $6.9 \pm 1.12$  and  $5.6 \pm 0.6$  avg/10 pts  $\pm$  SE, respectively). Previously reported densities range from 0.03-0.2 birds/ha (McCarty 1996), which was substantially lower than our density estimates (Table 7). We found no strong effect of savanna or woodland restoration on

Pewee breeding density, other than providing alternative habitat. Overall, we found higher density, lower clutch size, and marginally lower nest survival in forested areas with high stocking compared to areas with low stocking. Overstocked forest may have fewer open areas that Pewees use for foraging strategies like hawking and sallying and increase competition for food resources. This foraging site or food limitation may have an effect on clutch size and nest success, as food has been found to limit fecundity in passerines (Nagy and Holmes 2005), though we found a minimal effect of stocking on nest success.

Contrary to previous studies examining fragmentation effects, nest survival may not always decrease with fragmentation or less forest cover. Fragmentation effects are likely dependent on certain key predators like Cowbirds, which highlights the need to identify important predators for different species, habitats, and landscapes (Burhans et al. 2002; Reidy and Thompson III 2012; Cox et al. In Press-b). Further analysis and research are needed to understand trade-offs between higher Pewee abundance in woodland and forest habitats and lower Pewee nest survival in more forested landscapes. However, Pewees appear to be bestadapted to woodland habitats, given lower abundance in savanna, and lower clutch size and marginally lower nest survival in forest.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Funding for this research was provided by the U.S.D.A. Forest Service Northern Research Station for funding this project. We thank the many field technicians that aided this project, including K. Bader, S. Bialecki, S. Caird, R. Evans, J. Kester, W. Lewis, S. Miller, M. Roach, D. Westrich, and M. Wickens. We also thank the Missouri Department of Conservation, the Missouri Department of Natural Resources, the Nature Conservancy, and Mark Twain National Forest for restoration efforts, housing, access to their land, and project support.

#### LITERATURE CITED

- Arcese, P., J. Smith, and M. I. Hatch. 1996. Nest predation by cowbirds and its consequences for passerine demography. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 93:4608.
- Benson, T. J., J. D. Brown, and J. C. Bednarz. 2010. Identifying predators clarifies predictors of nest success in a temperate passerine. Journal of Animal Ecology 79:225-234.
- Brawn, J. D. 2006. Effects of restoring oak savannas on bird communities and populations. Conservation biology 20:460-469.
- Buckland, S., D. Anderson, K. Burnham, J. Laake, D. Borchers, and L. Thomas. 2001. Introduction to distance sampling: estimating abundance of wildlife populations. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK.
- Burhans, D. E., D. Dearborn, F. R. Thompson III, and J. Faaborg. 2002. Factors affecting predation at songbird nests in old fields. The Journal of Wildlife Management:240-249.
- Burnham, K. P., and D. R. Anderson. 2002. Model selection and multimodel inference: a practical information-theoretic approach. Springer Verlag, New York, USA.
- Cottam, M. R., S. K. Robinson, E. J. Heske, J. D. Brawn, and K. C. Rowe. 2009. Use of landscape metrics to predict avian nest survival in a fragmented midwestern forest landscape. Biological Conservation 142:2464-2475.
- Cox, W. A., F. R. Thompson III, and J. Faaborg. In Press-a. Landscape forest cover and edge effects on songbird nest predation vary by nest predator. Landscape Ecology.
- Cox, W. A., F. R. Thompson III, and J. Faaborg. In Press-b. Species and temporal factors affect predator-specific rates of nest predation for forest songbirds in the Midwest. Auk.
- Currier, M. P. 1993. Savanna restoration in Missouri state parks. in Midwest Oak Savanna Conference (K. Holland, and F. Stearns, Eds.). EPA Online, Chicago, IL.

Curson, D. R., C. B. Goguen, and N. E. Mathews. 1996. Nest-site reuse in the Western Wood-

Pewee. The Wilson Bulletin 108:378-380.

- Davis, M. A., D. W. Peterson, P. B. Reich, M. Crozier, T. Query, E. Mitchell, J. Huntington, and P.
  Bazakas. 2000. Restoring savanna using fire: impact on the breeding bird community.
  Restoration Ecology 8:30-40.
- Donovan, T. M., F. R. Thompson, J. Faaborg, and J. R. Probst. 1995. Reproductive success of migratory birds in habitat sources and sinks. Conservation biology 9:1380-1395.
- ESRI. 2011. ArcGIS Desktop: Release 10. Environmental Systems Research Institute, Redlands, CA, USA.
- Farnsworth, G. L., and T. R. Simons. 1999. Factors affecting nesting success of wood thrushes in Great Smoky Mountains National Park. The Auk:1075-1082.
- Ferretti, V., P. E. Llambías, and T. E. Martin. 2005. Life-history variation of a neotropical thrush challenges food limitation theory. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 272:769.
- Fitzgerald, J. A., and T. A. Nigh. 2005. An ecological framework for developing wildlife conservation strategies in the Central Hardwoods Bird Conservation Region. Pages 363-375, vol. 59.
- Forest Service. 2005. 2005 Land and resource management plan: 2005 forest plan; Mark Twain National Foresk. Pages 4 chapters, 8 appendices (F. Service, Ed.). US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Eastern Region, Milwaukee, WI.
- Fry, J., G. Xian, S. Jin, J. Dewitz, C. Homer, L. Yang, C. Barnes, N. Herold, and J. Wickham. 2011. Completion of the 2006 National Land Cover Dataset for the conterminous United States. PE&RS 77:858-864.
- Grant, T. A., T. L. Shaffer, E. M. Madden, P. J. Pietz, and D. Johnson. 2005. Time-specific variation in passerine nest survival: new insights into old questions. The Auk 122:661-672.

- Grundel, R., and N. B. Pavlovic. 2007a. Distinctiveness, use, and value of Midwestern oak savannas and woodlands as avian habitats. The Auk 124:969-985.
- Grundel, R., and N. B. Pavlovic. 2007b. Response of bird species densities to habitat structure and fire history along a Midwestern open-forest gradient. The Condor 109:734-749.
- Hoover, J. P., and S. K. Robinson. 2007. Retaliatory mafia behavior by a parasitic cowbird favors host acceptance of parasitic eggs. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 104:4479.
- Johnson, P. S., S. R. Shifley, and R. Rogers. 2009. The ecology and silviculture of oaks. CABI, Oxfordshire, UK.
- Knutson, M. G., G. J. Niemi, W. E. Newton, and M. A. Friberg. 2004. Avian nest success in Midwestern forests fragmented by agriculture. The Condor 106:116-130.
- Kreisel, K. J., and S. J. Stein. 1999. Bird use of burned and unburned coniferous forests during winter. The Wilson Bulletin:243-250.
- Lack, D. L. 1954. The natural regulation of animal numbers. Clarendon Press, Oxford, UK.
- Martin, T. E. 1987. Food as a limit on breeding birds: a life-history perspective. Annual review of ecology and systematics 18:453-487.
- Martin, T. E. 1995. Avian life history evolution in relation to nest sites, nest predation, and food. Ecological Monographs 65:101-127.
- Martin, T. E., J. Scott, and C. Menge. 2000. Nest predation increases with parental activity: separating nest site and parental activity effects. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences 267:2287.
- McCarty, J. P. 1996. Eastern Wood-Pewee (*Contopus virens*), The Birds of North America Online (A. Poole, Ed.). Ithaca: Cornelle Lab of Ornithology; Retrieved from the Birds of North American Online: <u>http://bna.birds.cornell.edu/bna/species/245</u>.

- McDonald, T. L., and G. C. White. 2010. A comparison of regression models for small counts. The Journal of Wildlife Management 74:514-521.
- McNab, W. H., and P. E. Avers. 1994. Ecological subregions of the United States, section descriptions. USDA Forest Service, Ecosystem Management.
- Nagy, L.R. and R.T. Holmes. 2005. Food limits annual fecundity of a migratory songbird: an experimental study. Ecology 86:675-681.
- Nelson, P. W. 1985. The terrestrial natural communities of Missouri. Missouri Natural Resources Committee. Jefferson City, MO, USA.
- Newell, F. L., and A. D. Rodewald. 2011a. In Press . Management for oak regeneration: shortterm effects on bird community and suitability of shelterwood harvests for canopy songbirds. Journal of Wildlife Management.
- Newell, F. L., and A. D. Rodewald. 2011b. Role of topography, canopy structure, and floristics in nest-site selection and nesting success of canopy songbirds. Forest ecology and management 262:739-749.
- Nuzzo, V. A. 1986. Extent and status of Midwest oak savanna: presettlement and 1985. Natural Areas Journal 6:6-36.
- Peak, R. G. 2007. Forest edges negatively affect golden-cheeked warbler nest survival. The Condor 109:628-637.
- Peak, R. G., F. R. Thompson III, T. L. Shaffer, and P. Stouffer. 2004. Factors affecting songbird nest survival in riparian forests in a Midwestern agricultural landscape. The Auk 121:726-737.
- Peck, G. K., and R. D. James. 1987. Breeding birds of Ontario; nidiology and distribution. Royal Ontario Museum, Toronto, Canada.

Peterson, D. W., and P. B. Reich. 2001. Prescribed fire in oak savanna: fire frequency effects on

stand structure and dynamics. Ecological Applications 11:914-927.

- Reidy, J. L., and F. R. Thompson III. 2012. In Press. Nest predator identity explains patterns of predation for two endangered songbirds. in Advances in Nesting Ecology Based on Video Surveillance (C. A. Ribic, F. R. Thompson III, and P. J. Pietz, Eds.). Studies in Avian Biology.
- Robinson, S. 1992. Population dynamics of breeding Neotropical migrants in a fragmented Illinois landscape. In Hagan, J.M. III, D.W. Johnston, editors. Ecology and conservation of neotropical migrant landbirds. Manomet Bird Observatory, Manomet, MA, USA.
- Robinson, S. K., F. R. Thompson III, T. M. Donovan, D. R. Whitehead, and J. Faaborg. 1995. Regional forest fragmentation and the nesting success of migratory birds. Science 267:1987.
- Roper, J. J., and R. R. Goldstein. 1997. A test of the Skutch hypothesis: does activity at nests increase nest predation risk? Journal of Avian Biology:111-116.
- Shaffer, T. L. 2004. A unified approach to analyzing nest success. The Auk 121:526-540.
- Shaffer, T. L., and F. R. Thompson III. 2007. Making meaningful estimates of nest survival with model-based methods. Studies in Avian Biology:84-95.
- Spencer, J. S., S. M. Roussopoulos, and R. A. Massengale. 1992. Missouri's forest resource, 1989: an analysis. U.S. Dept. of Agriculture, Forest Service, St. Paul, MN, USA.
- Stake, M. M., F. R. Thompson III, J. Faaborg, and D. E. Burhans. 2005. Patterns of snake predation at songbird nests in Missouri and Texas. Journal of Herpetology 39:215-222.
- Thomas, L., S. T. Buckland, E. A. Rexstad, J. L. Laake, S. Strindberg, S. L. Hedley, J. R. B. Bishop, T.A. Marques, and K. P. Burnham. 2010. Distance software: design and analysis of distance sampling surveys for estimating population size. Journal of Applied Ecology 47:5-14.
- Thompson III, F. R., S. K. Robinson, T. M. Donovan, J. Faaborg, D. R. Whitehead, and D. R. Larsen. 2000. 32. Biogeographic, Landscape, and Local Factors Affecting Cowbîrd Abundance

and Host Parasitism Levels. Ecology and management of cowbirds and their hosts: studies in the conservation of North American passerine birds:271.

- Thompson III, F. R., and F. A. Sorte. 2008. Comparison of methods for estimating bird abundance and trends from historical count data. The Journal of Wildlife Management 72:1674-1682.
- Underwood, T. J., S. G. Sealy, and C. M. McLaren. 2004. Eastern Wood-Pewees as Brown-headed Cowbird hosts: accepters but infrequently parasitized. Journal of Field Ornithology 75:165-171.

Figure 1. Study areas on which we searched for Eastern Wood-Pewee nests and determined breeding season densities of Pewees in savanna, woodland, and forest, in Missouri, 2009-2011. Non-forest and forest land covers classified using the 2006 National Land Cover Dataset. Northern Arkansas included to show land cover used in 10-km radii of nests in southern Missouri.



Figure 2. Relationships between (a) nest height, (b) stocking, and (c) percent forest in a 10-km radius on period survival (model-averaged mean ± 95% confidence intervals; based on a 30-day nesting cycle; n=2386) of Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011.



Figure 3. Relationship between percent tree stocking and clutch size (model-averaged mean ± 95% confidence intervals) of Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011 (n=111).



Table 1. Study areas on which we determined breeding season densities and nest monitoring of Eastern Wood-Pewees in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011. All sites were used for point counts.

Site name	County	Total area (ha)	Nest monitoring
Bennett Spring State Park	Dallas	1301	Yes
Bennett Spring Savanna (TNC)	Dallas	372	Yes
Bluff Springs Conservation Area	Cedar	167	Yes
Caney Mountain Conservation Area	Ozark	3196	
Chilton Creek (TNC)	Carter, Shannon	2277	
Drury-Mincy Conservation Area	Taney	1654	Yes
Ha Ha Tonka State Park	Camden	384	Yes
Indian Trail Conservation Area	Dent	5464	
Knob Noster State Park	Johnson	1550	Yes
Lake of the Ozarks State Park	Miller	7133	Yes
Lead Mine Conservation Area	Dallas	255	
Little Black Conservation Area	Ripley	162	
Mark Twain Glade Top	Douglas	408	
Peck Ranch Conservation Area	Carter, Shannon	9328	Yes
Rocky Creek Conservation Area	Shannon	15378	Yes
Sunklands Conservation Area	Shannon	2327	
St. Joe State Park	St. Francois	3334	Yes
St. Francois State Park	St. Francois	1050	
White Ranch Conservation Area	Howard, Howell	2676	
Table 2. Results of model selection for most-supported nest survival models and temporal variables for Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011.

Model <sup>a</sup>	Log (L)	К	AICc	ΔΑΙϹ	wi
STAGE	-552.005	2	1108.012	0	0.534
YEAR + STAGE	-550.697	4	1109.4	1.389	0.266
STAGE + DATE	-549.376	6	1110.766	2.755	0.135
YEAR + STAGE STAGE + DATE	-550.697 -549.376	4 6	1109.4 1110.766	1.389 2.755	0.266 0.135

<sup>a</sup> STAGE is nest stage.

Table 3. Support for models predicting nest survival based on nest and habitat characteristics while controlling for nest stage and year for Eastern Wood-Pewee nests in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011.

Model <sup>a</sup>	Log <sub>e</sub> (L)	К	AIC <sub>c</sub>	ΔAIC	Wi
STAGE PERFOREST	-548.623	3	1103.249	0	0.474
STAGE PERFOREST STOCK	-548.474	4	1104.954	1.705	0.202
STAGE PERFOREST NEST_HT STOCK	-547.961	5	1105.932	2.682	0.124
STAGE YEAR PERFOREST	-548.595	5	1107.199	3.95	0.066
STAGE YEAR PERFOREST STOCK	-548.44	6	1108.894	5.645	0.028
STAGE NEST_HT	-551.898	3	1109.799	6.55	0.018
STAGE YEAR PERFOREST NEST_HT STOCK	-547.932	7	1109.882	6.633	0.017
STAGE STOCK	-551.984	3	1109.973	6.724	0.016
STAGE PERFOREST NEST_HT	-551.984	3	1109.973	6.724	0.016
STAGE YEAR NEST_HT	-550.486	5	1110.981	7.732	0.01
STAGE YEAR STOCK	-550.667	5	1111.344	8.095	0.008
STAGE YEAR PERFOREST NEST_HT	-550.667	5	1111.344	8.095	0.008
STAGE NEST_HT STOCK	-551.875	4	1111.757	8.508	0.007
STAGE YEAR NEST_HT STOCK	-550.454	6	1112.921	9.672	0.004

<sup>a</sup> STAGE is nest stage, PERFOREST is percent forest in a 10-km radius, STOCK is percent tree

stocking, and NEST\_HT is nest height.

Table 4. Model-averaged coefficients and 95% confidence intervals from the top 4 nest survival models of Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011.

Parameter <sup>a</sup>	Model-averaged	95% Confidence
	estimate	Interval
STAGE, Incubation	1.274	0.871, 1.678
PERFOREST	-1.256	-2.242, -0.27
NEST_HT	0.003	-0.009, 0.015
STOCK	-0.001	-0.003, 0.002

<sup>a</sup> PERFOREST is percent forest in a 10-km radius, NEST\_HT is nest height, and STOCK is percent

tree stocking.

Table 5. Support for models predicting clutch size and fledge rate of Eastern Wood-Pewees based on percent tree stocking and date in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011.

Model <sup>a</sup>	Clutcl	h size	Fledg	e rate
	ΔΑΙΟ	Wi	ΔΑΙϹ	Wi
NULL	7.395	0.017	0	0.509
<b>STOCK</b>	0	0.693	2.058	0.182
DATE	9.423	0.006	1.58	0.231
STOCK DATE	1.791	0.283	3.76	0.078

<sup>a</sup> STOCK is percent tree stocking and DATE is ordinal date.

Table 6. Descriptive statistics for Eastern Wood-Pewee nests found in savanna, woodland, and forest in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011.

Variable	n	Mean	Mean SE 95% CI		Min	Max
Clutch size	111	2 568	0.057	2 454 2 681	1	3
	***	2.500	0.037	2.131, 2.001	-	5
Fledge rate	65	2.2	0.085	2.031, 2.369	1	3
Feeding rate						
Visits per hour	65	7.893	0.61	6.671, 9.115	1	21
Visit duration (min)	65	1.336	0.214	0.915, 1.758	< 1	57
Nest height (m)	310	12.239	0.248	11.751, 12.727	2.5	26.62

Model <sup>a</sup>	Detection	K-S	Vegetation	Density estimate	Density	95% confidence	К	ΔAIC
	probability (SE)	GOF <sup>b</sup>	type	(birds/ha)	SE	interval		
OBS TYPE MINS	0.642 (0.025)	0.06	Savanna	0.2780	0.027	0.229, 0.337	9	0
			Woodland	0.4160	0.033	0.13, 0.23		
			Forest	0.428	0.021	0.388, 0.471		
OBS TYPE	0.656 (0.025)	0.143	Savanna	0.273	0.026	0.226, 0.328	8	0.16
			Woodland	0.406	0.031	0.349, 0.472		
			Forest	0.419	0.02	0.381, 0.460		
OBS TYPE MINS DOY	0.666 (0.025)	0.224	Savanna	0.268	0.025	0.223, 0.321	10	1.33
			Woodland	0.397	0.03	0.343, 0.460		
			Forest	0.415	0.02	0.378, 0.455		
OBS TYPE DOY	0.673 (0.024)	0.251	Savanna	0.266	0.024	0.222,0.317	9	2.62
			Woodland	0.39156	0.028	0.340, 0.451		
			Forest	0.41093	0.019	0.376, 0.449		

Table 7. Estimates of detection probability and density of Eastern Wood-Pewees in savanna, woodland, and forest from the most-

supported distance-sampling models ( $\Delta$ AIC < 4), in the Missouri Ozarks, 2009-2011.

Model <sup>a</sup>	Detection	K-S	Vegetation	Density estimate	Density	95% confidence	К	ΔAIC
	probability (SE)	GOF <sup>b</sup>	type	(birds/ha)	SE	interval		
TYPE DOY HAB	0.60495 (0.028)	0.053	Savanna	0.255	0.028	0.205, 0.316	7	3.61
			Woodland	0.428	0.038	0.359, 0.511		
			Forest	0.479	0.029	0.425, 0.541		

<sup>a</sup> OBS is observer, TYPE is type of detection, MINS is minutes since sunrise, DOY is day of year, and HAB is habitat type.

<sup>b</sup> Kolmogorov-Smirnov goodness of fit